
Greater Bemidji Area Joint 
Planning Board      

City of Bemidji    Northern Township 
 

317 4th Street NW Bemidji, MN  56601   Office (218) 759-3579   Fax (218) 759-3591 
____________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

  

October 8, 2021 

MEMORANDUM FOR RECORD 

 
SUBJECT: Newell Properties LLC, SND Appliance (PID 80.03751.00) IUP Appeal  

 

1. Wesley Newell applied for an IUP on August 26, 2020, to conduct a personal service and 

appliance repair shop out of the old Coca-Cola building located at 601 Paul Bunyan DR S. 

The proposal included self-hauling of waste, no significant increase in traffic, no 

proposed signage, and no expansion of parking. The proposed use in the B-2 district 

would normally be covered by a CUP, however the property was under separate 

ownership at the time of application, and has only recently been recorded as a contract 

for deed with the past owner (Beverly Steven).  

 

2. As the property had been vacant for a number of years before the application, the 

Zoning and Subdivision Ordinance requires the site be brought into conformity with 

current district regulations. The IUP planning case (IUP-20-80.03751.00) was drafted 

with conditions to meet the current standards, which included stipulations for replacing 

onsite lighting, removal of impervious surface, landscaping, trash handling, and any 

proposed signage. The resolution (2020-29) was approved October 14th, 2020. 

 

3. In November and December of 2020, Newell and then Director Casey Mai exchanged 

emails regarding the needed site improvements. Newell stated that outdoor fencing 

would not be utilized as all materials would be housed indoors, and Mai replied that the 

IUP would be subject to JPB review if the improvements were not started within a 

reasonable timeframe.  

 

4. At some time early in 2021, Jamin Carlson conversed with Newell over the phone 

regarding the plan for the building. At that time, Newell stated that he intended to 

move from that building into downtown, and that he would be ceasing his use and the 

IUP.  

 

5. Follow-up inspections throughout June and July of 2021 showed appliance repair 

activity appeared to be occurring on the property. 

 

6. On August 23rd, 2021, a notice letter was sent to Newell under the assumption the IUP 

was to be cancelled, and inquired as to the status of the site. Staff stated that the IUP 

would be formally cancelled September 8th of 2021 if he did not reply back with an 

intent to continue the use.  
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7. On August 26th, 2021, Newell called and explained that he still has a need to use the 

space for his ongoing operation. He also stated that he was not present at the JPC/JPB 

meetings, and did not agree to the conditions that were placed on the IUP. He stated he 

disagrees with the need for site improvements and expressed his wish to revisit them. I 

explained that the IUP would need to be reviewed by the Board, due to conditions not 

being met, and scheduled a date before the expiration of the IUP per Condition 9; 

October 14th, 2021.  

 

8. On October 1, 2021, Staff met with Newell and Bob Kiewatt (broker) to discuss the 

conditions of the IUP, and how to meet the minimum standards for continued use of the 

site. Newell stated that he has over a dozen employees that rely on the continued 

business operation, and that the site is challenging to make the necessary 

improvements to due to its shape and layout. Staff suggested making every attempt to 

get the required greenspace and tree plantings established, and recommended that 

land acquisition attempts or easements in DOT/Highway ROW for trees could, in 

combination, meet the intent of the ordinance. Trash enclosure was noted as no longer 

needed on the site, and Newell noted that numerous improvements have been done 

inside and outside of the building to bring it into code compliance. Newell and staff 

proposed to continue to work through a resolution of the remaining conditions 

(greenspace and trees) in preparation for the October 13th Board report and November 

10th hearing.  

 

 
Nickolaus Phillips 
Assistant Planner 

Greater Bemidji Area Joint Planning Board 
 

 
ATTACHMENT:  JPB Resolution 2020-29 
   Email exchange and Site Plan Mark-up 
   IUP Cancellation Notice 
   IUP Violation Notice 
 
CC: File 
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Nickolaus Phillips

From: Casey Mai

Sent: Tuesday, December 15, 2020 2:40 PM

To: Wesley; 'Bob Kiewatt'

Cc: Jamin Carlson

Subject: RE: [Scan] 2020-11-25 12:33

Attachments: Site Plan Mark up - 12-15-2020.pdf

Wesley and Bob, 

 

We took a look at your site plan here as a group and have marked it up. Based on conversations initially with both of you 

as well as conversations with both the Commission and Board when the IUP was approved, it was the consensus that 

additional greenspace was needed on this site to bring it closer to conformity. The way the property currently sits, tis 

approximately 100% impervious and is legal non-confomring. As part of your business being abel to operate here, the 

site needs to be brought closer into conformity. We feel some additional greenspace could be added to the north of the 

property and on the east side of the property, the bituminous shall be removed with the road right-of-way. We 

understand you are just leasing the space, but this was all discussed earlier on and you indicated you had no concerns 

with this as you wanted to spruce up the property. We as Staff also gave you a bone by allowing you on the property 

ahead of approval. If we continue to get push back, your IUP will be forced to go back before the JPC/JPB and could be 

potentially revoked. We were trying to work with you by allowing you on the property ahead of time with the 

understanding that you would come in with plans make some sort of reasonable effort. Its our understanding that you 

that you are getting three months of rent waived in order to make the necessary changes to the property to bring it 

closer to conformity. So we expect some effort on you end based on earlier conversations. Please see you drawing with 

mark-ups on what we feel could happen to the site.  

 

Also, after the first of year when UPS is out, all material shall be stored inside.  Let Jamin and I know if you have any 

questions. 

 

Thanks 

 

Casey Mai 

 

Planning Director 

City of Bemidji 

Greater Bemidji Area Joint Planning Board 

317 4th Street NW 

Bemidji, MN 56601 

Office Phone: (218)-759-3594 

Fax: (218)-759-3591 

casey.mai@ci.bemidji.mn.us  

 

          

Statement of Confidentiality  

The information in this email message, including attachments, is legally privileged and confidential information intended 

only for the use of the addressee listed above. If you are not the intended recipient, be aware that any disclosure, 

copying, distribution or use of the contents of this information is prohibited. If you have received this electronic 

transmission in error, please notify the sender by replying to this message, and then delete it from your system 

immediately. 
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-----Original Message----- 

From: Wesley <wes@bemidjisnd.com>  

Sent: Wednesday, November 25, 2020 1:41 PM 

To: Casey Mai <Casey.Mai@ci.bemidji.mn.us>; 'Bob Kiewatt' <bkiewatt@gmail.com> 

Subject: FW: [Scan] 2020-11-25 12:33 

 

[EXTERNAL] 

 

Here's where I'm at with the site plan.   

 

I do not plan on building a fence, I plan on moving the scrap bin inside ASAP.  The fence is a just in case measure.   

 

Wesley Newell 

Store Manager 

218-444-6577 

SND Appliances 

Your local choice 

John 3:16 

 

-----Original Message----- 

From: Wesley Newell <wes@bemidjisnd.com> 

Sent: Wednesday, November 25, 2020 12:35 PM 

To: Wesley Newell <wes@bemidjisnd.com> 

Subject: [Scan] 2020-11-25 12:33 

 

 

-- 

Sent with Genius Scan for iOS. 

https://linkprotect.cudasvc.com/url?a=https%3a%2f%2fdl.tglapp.com%2fgenius-

scan&c=E,1,CMIZD0sG_6UeGWFQy905UIilIRHlAa-VtFEGFlC76sCJS8mRAcpv0-

bb7YYEUrUSiUx1U85xoFoSAKzah_S_bOdNk1_ZQ2EzMLtRnPOQ&typo=1 
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August 23rd, 2021 

 

Wesley Newell 

3481 Laurel DR NW 

Bemidji, MN 56601 

 

RE:    Greater Bemidji Joint Planning Board Resolution 2020-29 

 

The Greater Bemidji Joint Planning Board (JPB) would like to inform you that your 

Interim Use Permit (IUP) granted on October 14th, 2020 as Resolution 2020-29 on parcel 

80.03751.00 in the City of Bemidji will be terminated. Per condition 9 of the approved 

IUP, the project must be substantially started within a year of the date of issuance. We 

have noted that the project has not substantially started. Any desire for extension of 

this timeline will need to have a full review by the JPB for approval or denial.  

 

Please respond to this letter prior to Wednesday, September 8th, 2021 if you have any 

desire to continue use of this property under the scope of the IUP.  If we receive no 

response before this date this IUP will be considered terminated at that time. 

 

The JPB appreciated your cooperation with this matter and we look forward to hearing 

from you.  I can be reached at 218-759-3561, or at nickolaus.phillips@ci.bemidji.mn.us. 

 

 

Sincerely, 
 

 
Nickolaus Phillips 
Assistant Planner 
Greater Bemidji Area Joint Planning Board 
317 4th Street NW 
Bemidji, MN 56601 

 
 
cc: Beverly Steven (Owner) 
      File 
 



Greater Bemidji Area Joint 
Planning Board      

City of Bemidji    Northern Township 
 

317 4th Street NW Bemidji, MN  56601   Office (218) 759-3579   Fax (218) 759-3591 
________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________________ 

 

 
Jamin Carlson, Planning Director -218-759-3582 

Ainslee Knudson, Planning Administrative Assistant - 218-759-3579 

Nickolaus Phillips, Assistant Planner – 218-759-3561 

Melissa Fahrenbruch, Compliance Inspector / Site Analyst - 218-759-3594 

                                                                                                                                                                                                                                                           
September 21, 2021 

 
WESLEY NEWELL 
789 ADAMS AVE NW 
BEMIDJI, MN 56601 
 
Re: Interim Use Permit Conditions – 601 Paul Bunyan DR SE, Parcel(s) #80.03751.00  
 
 
Dear Business Owner, 
 
GBAJPB staff recently reached out to you to inform you of the development requirements for your 
property mentioned above. At our last inspection of properties along your street, we noticed that 
conditions laid out in your Interim Use Permit (IUP) have not been met.  
 
As you are aware from our previous conversations, Staff will be preparing a report for the Joint Planning 
Board to consider at their regular October 13th meeting. This report will outline the details of the IUP, 
and other Permits we have on file for the property, and is intended to provide an initial review of your 
property in preparation for a formal hearing to follow at the next regular meeting on November 10th. The 
November meeting will be your opportunity to formally appeal any resolution drafted as a result of the 
October meeting, and it is expected that a decision will be made at that time regarding the status of your 
IUP.  
 
Please reach out to our office to discuss any plans you may have to bring the site into conformity. We 
are available Monday through Friday from 8am to 4:30 pm. You can reach our office at (218) 759-3579. 
Thank you! 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
Nickolaus Phillips 
Assistant Planner 
Greater Bemidji Area Joint Planning Board 
317 4th Street NW 
Bemidji, MN 56601 

 
 
cc: File 
 


